

Issue Brief • November 2014

Biotechnology seed companies, aided by advocates from academia and the blogosphere, are using their substantial resources to broadcast the myth of a "scientific consensus" on the safety of genetically engineered crops (hereafter GMOs), asserting that the data is in and the debate is over. This public relations campaign, helped along by industry front groups, has caught the attention of some of the most visible news outlets in the country, with biotech advocates portraying GMO critics as akin to climate change deniers, out of step with science.¹

However, unlike climate change, a subject on which climate scientists almost universally agree, there is no general agreement on GMO safety. And whereas the climate change debate refers to clear, succinct positions — whether the earth is warming and whether this is caused by human activity — the GMO safety debate encompasses dozens if not hundreds of safety questions related to environmental risks and human and animal health concerns. GMO advocates present the "consensus" as referring to a variety of vague themes, such as the "general safety and nutritional wholesomeness of GM [genetically modified] foods and feeds," "crop biotechnology safety" or simply "safety," making it totally unclear what aspect of safety the consensus covers.²

GMO safety is a far more complicated issue than the biotech industry presents, and most scientific bodies weighing in on the subject, including many cited by GMO advocates as part of the "consensus," openly acknowledge unaddressed safety considerations and gaps in the existing body of safety

research. Yet the GMO-consensus campaign is misrepresenting the views of a variety of scientific organizations by cherry-picking and editing quotes, taking statements out of context and incorrectly attributing the opinions of individuals to scientific bodies that they do not represent.

As hundreds of independent scientists now come forward to condemn the GMO-consensus campaign — explicitly saying that there is "no consensus" on the safety of GMOs³ — it's time to knock down the three rotten pillars supporting the so-called "consensus."

1. Scientific Institutions Do Not Support the So-Called "Consensus"

The biotech industry and its advocates and defenders frequently assert some variation of the claim that there is "a consensus opinion of all the major scientific bodies" on the safety of GMOs.⁴ Biotech corporations and industry-friendly

academics, writers and front groups generally cite the same "scientific bodies," using the same misleading quotes and talking points.⁵

The "scientific bodies" that purportedly are part of the "consensus" are few in number and are by no means representative of the entire scientific community. They have not signed on to a specific "consensus" statement nor have they, in most cases, actually developed policy positions on the subject. By and large, the GMO-consensus campaign has misquoted or misrepresented these scientific bodies to falsely assert that they are part of a "consensus" on GMO safety.

For example, the GMO-consensus campaign points to the Royal Society of Medicine and the Royal Society of London as part of the scientific "consensus," based on quotes from individuals who are not formal representatives of these groups. 6 Neither organization has an official policy on GMO safety.

Specifically, the GMO-consensus campaign asserts that the Royal Society of Medicine supports the "consensus" based on a single, cherry-picked quote from a review article that happened to be published in a journal run by the Society, but which does not reflect the official thinking or position of the organization. This article no more represents the views of the Royal Society of Medicine than does the response letter that the journal published, which criticized the article for factual inaccuracy and a lack of supporting data.

Meanwhile, the Royal Society of London is said to be part of the "consensus" based on excerpted text from a newspaper article about the Royal Society, not a quote or policy position from the Society itself. Notably, this article actually focused on the Society's decision to call for stricter safety testing of GMOs, asking for more detailed guidelines to assess whether genetically engineered crops may "lead to unpredicted harmful changes in the nutritional status of foods." 11

Biotech advocates cite the National Academies of Science (NAS) as part of the "consensus," quoting the organization as saying, "To date more than 98 million acres of genetically modified crops have been grown worldwide. No evidence of human health problems associated with the ingestion of these crops or resulting products have been identified," but failing to add the rest of the quote, which dramatically changes the meaning: "but concerns have been raised about the potential for transgenic food products to cause allergic reactions or produce toxic compounds. In addition, concrete information on the effects of transgenic plants on the environment and on biological diversity is still sparse." ¹³

The NAS has no official position on the safety of GMOs and, in fact, initiated a new study of GMOs in 2014 to investigate, among other things, safety issues, clearly indicating that the debate on safety is not over.¹⁴ The NAS has cited safety concerns with GMOs for many years, including potential unintended consequences associated with gene manipulation; the potential for genetic engineering techniques to raise "toxicities, allergies, nutrient deficiencies and imbalances"; negative effects on beneficial, non-target species; and the inadequacy of current regulatory safety reviews.¹⁵ These concerns came

from reports that were produced at a time when biotech companies like Monsanto and DuPont and the Biotechnology Industry Organization, a trade association, sat on high-level National Research Council boards, ¹⁶ and their influence may have weakened the language and conclusions.

The NAS has also explicitly called for post-market surveil-lance and epidemiological studies,¹⁷ which would be needed to document possible adverse health effects associated with certain GMOs. This recommendation echoes a call from the larger scientific community, which notes that there has never been an epidemiological study of adverse effects on human health, in part because GMOs are not labeled in places like North America, where many of the world's GMOs are cultivated and consumed.¹⁸

Biotech advocates have also misrepresented the views of the World Health Organization (WHO) by using a partial quote similar to that of the NAS: "No effects on human health have been shown as a result of the consumption of GM foods by the general population in the countries where they have been approved." GMO activists cherry-picked this quote, however, omitting the preceding text: "Different GM organisms include different genes inserted in different ways. This means that individual GM foods and their safety should be assessed on a case-by-case basis and that *it is not possible to make general statements on the safety of all GM foods*" (emphasis added).²⁰

Biotech advocates also point to the American Medical Association (AMA), offering a partial quote from an AMA council report — not official AMA policy — which was designed to address GMO labeling, not GMO safety.²¹ The quote, like that of the NAS and the WHO, cites the lack of documented





adverse effects on human health from GMOs,²² but, once again, GMO advocates chose to misrepresent the AMA council report's full statement, which acknowledges the potential for adverse effects and the need for mandatory, premarket safety assess-ments.²³ The final, official AMA policy — adopted by the organization's governing body in 2012 — does not include the quote used by the GMO-consensus campaign, and it actually notes potential safety issues with GMOs and explicitly recommends ways to improve safety assessments, including the "development and validation of additional techniques for the detection and/or assessment of unintended effects."²⁴

The American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS) is cited as part of the "consensus" on GMO safety, but the facts are less clear. In 2012, the AAAS Board of Directors, at that time led by Nina Fedoroff, a leading GMO advocate who has significant ties to the biotechnology industry, issued a statement about GMO labeling, not GMO safety.²⁵ The statement appears to have been written with talking points from the GMO-consensus campaign, including erroneously stating that the AMA, the WHO, the NAS, the Royal Society "and every other respected organization that has examined the evidence" have "come to the same conclusion" that GMO food is as safe as non-GMO food.26 Such a dubious statement grossly misrepresents the scientific community - and the views of many AAAS members, at least 20 of whom came forward to condemn the AAAS policy against GMO labeling.²⁷ The AAAS has never issued an official policy on GMO safety.28

Pro-GMO activists point to "seven of the world's academies of sciences" as part of the "consensus" based on a cherry-picked quote from a report that is nearly 15 years old.²⁹ That report, authored in part by the NAS and the Royal Society of London, does not state or conclude that GMOs are safe, and explicitly notes "the possibility of long-term adverse effects" on human health, the "virtual absence of data" on the risks

of GMO gene flow and that GMOs' "actual effects on the environment and on biological diversity is still very sparse." The report explicitly noted that there was "no consensus" on environmental impacts of GMOs. 31

The GMO-consensus campaign cites the European Commission (EC) as part of the "consensus" based on a single quote from a report that the EC issued, which was edited to make it appear more favorable: it was changed from saying that GMOs are "not *per se* more risky than e.g. conventional plant breeding technologies" to "...no more risky than...." And, as many scientists have pointed out, this EC report was not a definitive review of GMO safety, looking only at five feeding studies on GMOs, for example — none of which presented conclusions about food safety. In fact, much of the cited report is dedicated to describing Europe's communication strategies around GMOs and its research and development of GMOs for biofuels or biomaterials.

A fair representation of the European continent's scientific sentiment toward GMOs would note the many sciencebased, national regulatory agencies that have, for nearly two decades, severely restricted or outright banned GMO cultivation in European countries, often citing safety concerns.35 By contrast, the GMO-consensus campaign has cherry-picked the regulatory agencies of Australia and New Zealand as part of the "consensus." While these agencies have asserted that approved GMO foods are just as safe as their conventional counterparts,36 most of Australia currently has a GMO moratorium in place, and New Zealand cultivates no commercial GMO crops and requires labels of foods containing GMO ingredients.³⁷ If the GMO-consensus campaign wants to include national regulatory agencies in the GMO safety debate, then it should also note that many regulatory agencies around the world have restricted GMO cultivation and/or required labeling, often based on safety concerns,38 and that the vast majority of nations do not grow GMOs commercially.39



The GMO-consensus campaign sometimes even points to obviously biased, industry-funded groups as evidence of the existence of a "consensus" — such as the Monsanto-sponsored Council on Agricultural Science and Technology and the Syngenta-funded American Council on Science and Health.⁴⁰ So zealous are promoters of the "consensus" that they will sometimes even try to assert that GMO critics are part of the "consensus." In 2013, University of California biotechnologist Pamela Ronald, a prominent GMO advocate with substantial industry ties, authored a blog asserting that the Union of Concerned Scientists (UCS) agrees with much of the "scientific consensus." UCS, which is one of many scientific organizations that has noted safety issues with GMOs, immediately rebuked Ronald, stating that she had misrepresented their views and that she was not even in dialogue with the organization.⁴²

2. The Scientific Literature Does Not Support the So-Called "Consensus"

Promoters of the "scientific consensus" also point to scientific literature as evidence that the debate is over. In 2012, the American Society of Plant Biologists — which is sponsored by biotech companies⁴³ whose representatives also hold leadership positions in the organization⁴⁴ — gave a grant to the GMO advocacy group Biology Fortified, Inc. (BioFortified) to create a database of scientific studies on GMOs, which purports to demonstrate their "general safety and nutritional wholesomeness."⁴⁵

However, a large, independent group of international scientists has sharply criticized the BioFortified project, noting that very few of the database's studies actually address food safety or empirically study toxicity — and many of those that do actually show toxic effects. Additionally, an independent, peer-reviewed study of GMOs published in 2011 found very limited food safety research and also noted that most safety studies showing GMOs to be safe came from biotechnology companies. This finding echoes a variety of research showing that industry studies routinely produce results that are favorable to industry sponsors.

Initially, BioFortified located and posted a list of 600 GMO studies, from which it identified 126 (about 20 percent) as being "independent," although even among these studies one could find industry influence, for example at least one Monsanto co-authored study. In late August 2014, BioFortified released a trial version of a new database tool that it had designed containing 400 GMO studies, now claiming that half were "independent." However, biotech-authored studies remain labeled as independent, and BioFortified considers biotech-funded non-profits like the American Society of Nutrition to be "independent." Additionally, more than 20 percent of the 400 studies do not disclose a funding source.

Whether or not a study is independent is a crucial indication of potential bias, a pervasive issue in agricultural research, where corporate agribusinesses author and fund countless studies at the same time that they attack unfavorable research or restrict independent research.⁵⁵ In 2009, dozens of academic crop scientists formally complained to the U.S. Environmental Protection Agency that independent research was not possible on many critical questions because the industry exerts so much influence and power.⁵⁶ They did so anonymously, for fear of losing the industry funding on which their research is dependent, highlighting how much control the industry exerts, even in academia.⁵⁷

Given the flawed design of BioFortified's database, in which a pro-biotech advocacy group has made a highly subjective analysis of GMO research, this partisan tool cannot be used as a basis for determining the existence of a "consensus." And given the dearth of independent safety research into GMOs and the strong presence of industry studies, the available scientific literature clearly does not point to a "consensus" on GMO safety.

3. Independent Scientists Do Not Support the So-Called "Consensus"

The third main pillar of evidence that biotech advocates cite as evidence of a "scientific consensus" comes from the stridently pro-GMO advocacy group AgBioWorld, whose co-founder and



vice president works for an organization that takes funding from Monsanto.⁵⁸ AgBioWorld promotes a list of 3,400 "scientists" who "believe" that genetic engineering is a "powerful and safe means for the modification of organisms."⁵⁹

The vast majority of the 3,400 names have been hidden from public view for at least one year. 60 Of the 250 names publicly available, nearly 30 percent are industry employees from companies like Monsanto, Pioneer Hi-Bred and Syngenta. Another 12 percent of the "scientist" signatories do not claim advanced degrees in the sciences, including one signatory who lists a bachelor's degree in "Real Estate." Of the remaining signatories, more than 10 percent do not list a professional affiliation or employer, making it difficult to tell if they work for the industry or not. Of those remaining scientists who do list an employer, some are not truly independent of the industry. Dale Bauman is listed as working for Cornell University, but he has done paid consulting work for Monsanto. 61 Ajith Anand is listed on AgBioWorld as being affiliated with Kansas State University, but he publishes research under an affiliation with the biotech company DuPont/Pioneer.62

The "No-Consensus" Counter-Campaign

Frustrated with the misinformation campaign perpetrated by the biotech industry and its cheerleading bloggers and academics, a group of independent scientists began circulating their own statement that there is "no consensus" on the safety of GMOs. ⁶³ As of publication of this document, close to 300 scientists — almost all of them holding advanced degrees in relevant fields — have signed this statement, which carefully outlines a litany of problems with the "consensus" and provides a scientific review of safety issues with GMOs. ⁶⁴ These include:

- Limited animal feeding trials have been conducted on GMOs; several show or suggest toxic effects.⁶⁵
- The biotechnology industry is responsible for most of the available feeding trials showing that genetically engi-

- neered crops are safe and nutritious; an equal number of research groups working on feeding trials has expressed "serious concerns" over safety. 66
- No epidemiological studies exist looking at human food safety.⁶⁷
- There is evidence of environmental safety issues, including adverse, unintended impacts on non-target organisms and the promotion of resistant weeds.⁶⁸
- There is evidence of possible adverse human and animal health effects from exposure to Roundup,⁶⁹ the herbicide used on the majority of GMO crops.⁷⁰
- Several international agreements acknowledge safety issues with GMOs.⁷¹

Conclusion

The fact that such a vigorous debate has emerged on whether a "consensus" exists on GMO safety is evidence enough that the issue is not settled. The real conversation that scientists and the public should be having — in academic journals, in the media and in Congress — is not whether a "consensus" exists, but whether or not GMOs are safe.

That GMO boosters are working so hard to distract the public from this meaningful conversation about GMOs is, unfortunately, par for the course. The biotech industry has long used its financial might and political power to distort the public discourse — and even the science — surrounding GMOs. There is now an extensive public record showing the ways in which biotech companies restrict independent research or attack scientists who publish unfavorable research — while also greatly rewarding and incentivizing favorable research with countless millions of dollars in research grants, endowments and consulting gigs.⁷²

The biotech industry also employs neutral-sounding front groups, like the Center for Consumer Freedom, to advance its economic and political agenda. To be sure, whether it's a biotech giant like Monsanto, a Monsanto-aligned blogger or a Monsanto-allied academic, all corners of the GMO-consensus campaign are using the same misleading talking points and quotes to suggest that there is a "consensus."

A critical first step toward resolving the many lingering safetyquestions surrounding GMOs will be independent safety research, including the projects that the scientific bodies mentioned above have suggested. In the meantime, all GMOs should be labeled so consumers can make clear choices (eg, thresholds for unapproved GMOs in feed should be repealed and should not be permitting in food). Among many other benefits, this will allow researchers to conduct the epidemiological studies needed to meaningfully assess whether GMOs may be having long-term health impacts on consumers, including via animal feed.

The European Union should halt all GMO food and crop approvals, and existing approvals should be suspended, until all of the safety questions are resolved.

Endnotes

- 1 Center for Consumer Freedom. "Cherry-Picking Scientific Consensus to Serve Agenda-Driven Activism Against Genetically Modified Organisms." January 6, 2014; Flock, Elizabeth. "PETA and Humane Society attacked by reports—but are they real." Washington Post. February 27, 2012; Strom, Stephanie. "Nonprofit advocate carves out a for-profit niche." New York Times. June 17, 2010; Harmon, Amy. "A lonely quest for facts on genetically modified crops." New York Times. January 4, 2014; Kloor, Keith. "GMO opponents use fear and deception to advance their cause." Discover Magazine. (Blog). March 28, 2014.
- 2 GENetic Engineering Risk Atlas Database. Organized by Biology Fortified, Inc. Available at www.biofortified.org/genera/studies-for-genera/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014; Biology Fortified, Inc. "GMO Risks." Available at www.biofortified.org/genera/guide/gmo-risks/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2013; for example, see Kloor (2014); Entine, Jon. "Are GMOs safe? Global independent science organizations weigh in." Forbes. August 29, 2013; Monsanto. "What Independent Experts are saying about GM crops." Available at www.monsanto.com/newsviews/pages/what-experts-say-about-gm-crops.aspx and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014.
- 3 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. "Signatories: No scientific consensus on GMO safety as of 30 October 2013." October 30, 2013. Available at www.ensser.org/fileadmin/user_upload/signatories_as_ of_131210_lv.pdf and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 19, 2014.
- 4 Kloor (2014); Lauritsen, Sharon Bomer. Biotechnology Industry Organization. Public Comment on SPS Measures, addressed to Gloria Blue, Executive Secretary of the Office of the U.S. Trade Representative. Docket No. USTR-2009-0031. November 3, 2009 at 3; Phillips, Michael. Biotechnology Industry Organization. Public Comment on Introduction of Organisms and Products Altered or Produced Through Genetic Engineering. Docket No. APHIS-2006-0112. September 11, 2007 at 7.
- 5 Monsanto. "What Independent Experts are saying about GM crops."; Van Eenennaam, Alison. "GMO: Why it's safe for you and animals and how to talk to consumers about it." Internet seminar. Southeast United Dairy Industry Association, Inc. March 18, 2014; Entine (2013); Center for Consumer Freedom (2014); Flock (2012).
- 6 Genetic Literacy Project. "GLP Infographic: International science organizations on crop biotech safety." August 27, 2013.
- 7 Personal correspondence with Royal Society of Medicine and Royal Society of London.
- 8 Genetic Literacy Project (2013); Key, Suzie et al. "Genetically modified plants and human health." *Journal of the Royal Society of Medicine*. Vol. 101, Iss. 6. June 1, 2008; Personal correspondence with Royal Society of Medicine.
- Schubert, David. "Errors in text." Journal of Royal Society of Medicine. Vol. 101, Iss.
 September 1, 2008.
- 10 Center for Consumer Freedom (2014); Randerson, James. "GM food safety checks inadequate, says report." New Scientist. February 4, 2002.
- 11 Randerson (2002); The Royal Society. "Genetically modified plants for food use and human health—an update." February 2002 at Summary.
- 12 Entine (2013).
- 13 Monsanto Pakistan. "Technology to Feed the World." July 31, 2000. Available at www.monsantopakistan.com/news/pakshowlib9586.html?uid=3772 and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 1, 2014. NOTE: This document was long removed from the National Academies of Science's website, according to personal correspondence with the group, and only appears to exist at Monsanto Pakistan.
- National Research Council of the National Academies. "Genetically engineered crops: past experiences and future prospects." Agenda of Public Meeting: Study Statement of Task. Available at http://nas-sites.org/ge-crops/2014/06/05/study-statement-of-task/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 1, 2014; National Research Council of the National Academies. "Genetically engineered crops: past experiences and future prospects." Agenda of Public Meeting for September 15-16, 2014.
- National Research Council of the National Academies. "Safety of Genetically Engineered Foods: Approaches to Assessing Unintended Health Effects." 2004 at 66, 119 and 166; National Academy of Sciences. "Transgenic Plants and World Agriculture. Washington, D.C.: The National Academies Press, 2000 at 15 to 17; National Research Council of the National Academies. "The impact of genetically engineered crops on farm sustainability in the United States." 2010 at 90.
- 16 National Research Council of the National Academies. 2004 at viii; National Research Council of the National Academies. 2010 at vi.
- 17 National Research Council of the National Academies. 2004 at 12 and 152.
- European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. "No scientific consensus on GMO safety." October 21, 2013 at 3; James, Clive. International Service for the Acquisition of Agri-biotech (ISAAA). Executive Summary of Global Status of Commercialized Biotech/GM Crops: 2013. Brief 46. 2013 at Table 1.
- 19 Entine (2013); World Health Organization (WHO). "Food Safety: 20 Questions on Genetically modified foods." Undated. Available at www.who.int/foodsafety/publications/biotech/20questions/en/and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 14, 2014. At Ouestion 8.
- 20 WHO. "Food Safety: 20 Questions on Genetically modified foods." At Question 8.
- 21 Genetic Literacy Project (2013); American Medical Association (AMA). Council on Science and Public Health. Report 2, Labeling of Bioengineered Foods (Resolutions 508 and 509-A-11).

- 22 AMA at Executive Summary.
- 23 Ibid. at Executive Summary.
- 24 AMA. H-480.958 Bioengineered (Genetically Engineered) Crops and Foods; Eng. Monica. "GMOs should be safety tested before they hit the market says AMA." Chicago Tribune. June 19, 2012.
- Lynas, Mark. "Professor Nina Fedoroff, Chair of the AAAS board-Q&A on GMOs." February 4, 2013. Available at www.marklynas.org/2013/02/professor-nina-federoffchair-of-the-aaas-board-qa-on-gmos/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014; See Food & Water Watch. Biotech Ambassadors. 2013; Sigma-Aldrich. [Press release]. "Sigma-Aldrich board member, Nina Fedoroff, named as National Science Board Director." September 12, 2000; Sigma-Aldrich. "Our History." Available at www.sigmaaldrich.com/customer-service/about-us/sigma-aldrich-history. html and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 20, 2014; Sigma-Aldrich. U.S. Securities and Exchange Commission. Form DEF 14-A. March 2003 at 6, March 2002 at 5, and March 2001 at 5; Evogene. [Press release]. "Professor Nina V. Fedoroff, the U.S. Secretary of State's new science and technology adviser, resigns from Evogene's scientific advisory board." July 22, 2007; Gotkine, Elliot. "Why Monsanto, Syngenta are in bed with Evogene." Bloomberg TV. March 28, 2013; American Association for the Advancement of Science (AAAS). "Statement by the AAAS Board of Directors on Labeling of Genetically Modified Foods." October 20, 2012. 26 AAAS (2012).
- 27 Hunt, Patricia et al. "Yes: Food labels would let consumers make informed choices." Environmental Health News; AAAS (2012); Lynas (2013).
- 28 Personal correspondence with AAAS.
- 29 Entine (2013); National Research Council of the National Academies (2000).
- 30 National Research Council of the National Academies. 2000 at 15 to 21.
- 31 Ibid. at 20.
- 32 European Commission. "A decade of EU-funded GMO research." 2010 at 16.
- 33 Entine (2013); European Commission. 2010 at 157; European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility (October 21, 2013).
- 34 European Commission. 2010 at 181 to 262; European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. October 21, 2013 at 4 to 5.
- 35 Europa-European Commission. "Rules on GMOs in the EU Ban on GMOs Cultivation." Available at http://ec.europa.eu/food/food/biotechnology/gmo_ban_cultivation en.htm. Accessed May 19, 2014.
- 36 Food Standards Australia New Zealand. "Genetically Modified Foods- Safety." Available at www.foodstandards.gov.au/consumer/gmfood/safety/Pages/default.aspx and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 14, 2014.
- 37 Agricultural Biotechnology Council of Australia. "The Official Australian Reference Guide to Agricultural Biotechnology and GM Crops." 2014 at 13; Lee-Jones, David. U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA) Foreign Agricultural Service. "New Zealand- Agricultural Biotechnology Annual: New Zealand Biotechnology Environment." GAIN Report No. NZ1310. July 15, 2013 at 1.
- 38 Europa-European Commission. "Rules on GMOs in the EU Ban on GMOs Cultivation." Available at http://ec.europa.eu/food/food/biotechnology/gmo_ban_cultivation_en.htm. Accessed August 14, 2014; Ivanova, Irina. "Bulgaria parliament bans GMO crops to soothe fears." Reuters. March 18, 2010; Garcia, David Alire. "Past and future collide as Mexico fights over GMO corn." Reuters. November 12, 2013; Lee-Jones. 2013 at 1.
- 39 James. 2013 at 3.
- Tribe, David. "600+ published safety assessments." Available at http://gmopundit. blogspot.com/p/450-published-safety-assessments.html and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014; Kroll, Andy and Jeremy Schulman. "Leaked documents reveal the secret finances of a pro-industry science group." Mother Jones. October 28, 2013; Howard, Clare. "Syngenta's campaign to protect atrazine, discredit critics." Environmental Health News. June 17, 2013; Van Eenennaam, Alison et al. Council on Agricultural Science and Technology. "The Potential impacts of mandatory labeling for genetically engineered food in the United States." April 2014 at 16.
- Ronald, Pamela. (Blog). "Genetically Engineered Crops—What, How and Why." Scientific American. August 11, 2011; Ronald, Pamela. Biology Fortified, Inc. "The Union of Concerned Scientists and Scientific Consensus." September 11, 2013. Available at www.biofortified.org/2013/09/the-union-of-concerned-scientists-and-scientific-consensus/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed July 8, 2014; Ronald, Pamela. C.V. Available at research.missouri.edu/about/files/vcr_files/ron-ald_cv.pdf%E2%80%8E and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed July 8, 2014; Peng, Ying et al. "OSWRKY62 is a negative regulator of basal and Xa21-mediated defense against Xanthomonas oryzae pv. oryzae in rice." Molecular Plant. Vol. 1, Iss 3. May 2008 at author affiliations.
- Ronald (September 11, 2013). Note: See additional statement from the Union of Concerned Scientists in comments section.
- American Society of Plant Physiologists. "Moving the ASPP Education Foundation to the next level." ASPP News. July/August 1999 at 1; American Society of Plant Biologists (ASPB). [Press release]. "American Society of Plant Biologists annual meeting: plant biology 2002." November 5, 2001; ASPB. "Plant Biology 2008 Final Program: Final program and abstracts of symposia, minisymposia, and poster presentations at Plant Biology 2008." June-July 2008 at vi; ASPB. "ASPB awards to be presented in 2006." ASPB News. January/February 2006 at 4; ASPB. "Women in plant biology Committee—sponsored speaker and luncheon." ASPB News. September/ October 2002 at 7.

- ASPB members Kateri Duncan, Phil Taylor and Jill Deikman all serve leadership roles. ASPB. "ASPB Officers assume posts for 2013-2014." ASPB News. November/ December 2013; ASPB. "ASPB debuts new website." ASPB News. September/ October 2010 at 25; ASPB. Plant Biology 2014. Attendee List. Available at http:// my.aspb.org/page/attendee_list_2014 and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 14, 2014; Taylor, Phil. LinkedIn Profile. Available at www.linkedin.com/ pub/phil-taylor/2/191/bb4 and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 19, 2014; Rice, Elena et al. "Expression of a truncated ATHB17 protein in maize increases ear weight at silking." PLOS one. Vol. 9, Iss. 4. April 15 2014 at author affiliations; Deikman, Jill. LinkedIn profile. Available at www.linkedin.com/pub/jill-deikman/a/676/108 and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 19, 2014; Oakes, Janette et al. "Expression of fungal diacyglycerol acyltransferase2 genes to increase kernel oil in maize." Plant Physiology. Vol. 155. March 2011 at 1146 to 1157.
- 45 ASPB. "Winning Outreach." ASPB News. September/October 2012 at 35 to 36; ASPB. "Education Foundation Grant 2012 Winners." Undated; GENetic Engineering Risk Atlas Database. Available at www.biofortified.org/genera/studies-for-genera/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014; Biology Fortified, Inc. "GMO Risks." Available at www.biofortified.org/genera/guide/gmo-risks/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2013.
- 46 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. October 21, 2013 at 5.
- 47 Domingo, Jose and Jordi Gine Bordonaba. "A literature review on the safety assessment of genetically modified plants." *Environment International*. February 5, 2011 at Final Remarks.
- 48 Lesser, Lenard et al. "Relationship between funding source and conclusion among nutrition-related scientific articles." PLOS Medicine. January 2007 at discussion; Diehls, Johan. "Association of financial or professional conflict of interest to research outcomes on health risks or nutritional assessment studies of genetically modified products." Food Policy. November 22, 2010 at discussion.
- 49 Biology Fortified, Inc. "List of studies with independent funding" and "Studies for GENERA." Available at www.biofortified.org and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 17, 2014; Cooper, James. Biology Fortified, Inc. (Blog). "Science versus fear mongering at Hofstra GMO debate." December 6, 2013.
- 50 Duan, Jian et al. "A Meta-analysis of effects of Bt crops on honeybees." PLOS ONE. lanuary 9, 2008 at author affiliations.
- 51 Biology Fortified, Inc. [Press release]. "GENERA announces beta test launch." August 25. 2014.
- 52 Food & Water Watch Analysis of GENERA database, September 8, 2014. See, for example: Duan et al. 2008 at author affiliations; Kleter, GA et al. "Altered pesticide use on transgenic crops and the associated general impact from an environmental perspective." Pest Management Science. November 2007 at author affiliations.
- 53 Food & Water Watch Analysis of GENERA; American Society of Nutrition. "Our Sustaining Members." Available at www.nutrition.org/our-members/our-corporate-

- members/our-sustaining-members/ and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed September 5, 2014.
- 54 Food & Water Watch Analysis of GENERA.
- 55 Waltz, Emily. "Under wraps." Nature Biotechnology. Vol 27. Iss. 10. October 2009 at 882; Pollack, Andrew. "Crop scientists say biotechnology seed companies are thwarting research." New York Times. February 19, 2009; Aviv, Rachel. "A valuable reputation." New Yorker. February 10, 2014; Anderson, Keisha-Gaye. "Seeds of conflict." PBS, Now with Bill Moyers. October 4, 2002; see Food & Water Watch. Public Research, Private Gain. 2012.
- 56 Pollack (2009).
- 57 Ibid.
- 58 Competitive Enterprise Institute. "About us: Gregory Conko, Executive Director." Available at http://cei.org/expert/gregory-conko and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed August 4, 2014; Burton, Bob. "GE-free zones spreading in Australia despite U.S. pressure." *Inter-Press Service*. April 1, 2004.
- AgBioWorld. "Scientists in support of agricultural biotechnology." Available at www.agbioworld.org/declaration/petition/petition.php and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 19, 2014; AgBioWorld. "Scientists in support of agricultural biotechnology; View all Names." Available at www.agbioworld.org/PHP/index.php and on file at Food & Water Watch. Accessed May 19, 2014.
- 60 Food & Water Watch made several attempts to view names throughout 2013 and 2014.
- 61 Biello, David. "Can bovine growth hormone help slow global warming?" Scientific American. July 2, 2008.
- 62 Stewart, C. Neal et al. "Plant Transformation Technologies." Wiley-Blackwell. 2011 at vii.
- 63 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility (October 21, 2013).
- 64 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility (October 30, 2013).
- 65 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. October 21, 2013 at 2.
- 66 Ibid. at 2.
- 67 Ibid. at 3.
- 68 Ibid. at 6 to 7.
- 69 Ibid. at 7.
- 70 USDA Economic Research Service (ERS). "Adoption of genetically engineered crops in the U.S." Last updated July 13, 2014; Fernandez-Cornejo, Jorge et al. USDA ERS. "Genetically Engineered Crops in the United States." February 2014 at 31.
- 71 European Network of Scientists for Social and Environmental Responsibility. October 21, 2013 at 7 to 8.
- 72 Waltz. 2009 at 882; Pollack (2009); Aviv (2014); Food & Water Watch (2012).
- 73 Center for Consumer Freedom (2014); Flock (2012); Strom (2010); Safer, Morley. "Dr. Evil." CBS 60 Minutes. April 8, 2007.

Food & Water Europe is a program of Food & Water Watch, Inc., a non-profit consumer NGO based in Washington, D.C., working to ensure clean water and safe food in Europe and around the world. We challenge the corporate control and abuse of our food and water resources by empowering people to take action and transforming the public consciousness about what we eat and drink.

Copyright © **November 2014 by Food & Water Europe. All rights reserved.** This issue brief can be viewed or downloaded at foodandwaterwatch.org.

